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The Veterinary Feed Directive is in Effect—  

A reminder of what producers need to know  

 

As of January 1, 2017 the Veterinary Feed Directive (VFD) governing all feed-grade 

antibiotics which are considered medically important is in effect.  Over the past 

several years, there has been a growing concern regarding bacterial resistance to 

antibiotics.  There is no science-based researched which supports a link between 

antibiotic-use in livestock with antibiotic resistant bacterial infections in humans.  

Despite this fact, the VFD will increase veterinary direction of therapeutic uses of 

medically important antibiotics.  Examples of drugs considered critically or highly 

important to humans include Excede, Draxxin, Lincomycin, Penicillin and the 

Tetracyclines.  

 

Following are some key points: 
 

 Producers need to have a veterinarian-client-patient relationship (VCPR) 

established   

 The prescribing veterinarian must practice medicine in the same state as the 

producer’s operation 

 All labels must include dosage, duration, and the condition being treated.  There 

are no “blanket scripts” 

 Names, addresses and telephone numbers must be included for both the client and 

the veterinarian 

 VFD’s must show the date of issuance and expiration, species and production 

class of the animal, number of animals to be fed, withdrawal times, cautionary 

statements, number of refills and the veterinarian’s written or electronic signature 

 VFD’s have a maximum six-month limit.  Once expired, a new one must be 

issued 

 Veterinarians, feed distributors and producers must keep the original VFD for two 

years  

 Feed distributors will not sell to a producer without a valid VFD 

 Producers cannot mix feed for another producer outside their farm.  To do this, a 

new prescription must be made 

 Only antibiotics used in livestock feed and minerals which are considered 

medically important to humans will be affected.  No other drugs such as parasite 

control, insect control, or reproduction control feed additives will be affected 

 One VFD can be written to cover the same health condition in cattle owned or 

managed by the same operation if the cattle are in multiple locations, including 

across county lines 

 

Antibiotics approved for use under the VFD will be for “prevention”, “treatment”, 

and/or “control” of specific bacterial diseases. 

For more information 

please contact your  

MU Extension Center: 
 

Adair 

(660) 665-9866 
 

Audrain 

(573) 581-3231 
 

Boone 

(573) 445-9792 
 

Callaway 

(573) 642-0755 
 

Chariton 

(660) 288-3239 
 

Clark 

(660) 727-3339 
 

Howard 

(660) 248-2272 
 

Knox 

(660) 397-2179 
 

Lewis 

(573) 767-5273 
 

Linn 

(660) 895-5123 
 

Macon 

(660) 385-2173 
 

Marion 

(573) 769-2177 
 

Monroe 

(660) 327-4158 
 

Pike 

(573) 324-5464 
 

Putnam 

(660) 947-2705 
 

Osage 

(573) 897-3648 
 

Ralls 

(573) 985-3911 
 

Randolph 

(660) 269-9656 
 

Schuyler 

(660) 457-3469 
 

Scotland 

(660) 465-7255 
 

Shelby 

(573) 633-2640 
 

Sullivan 

(660) 265-4541 
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 “Prevention”- animals are not exhibiting clinical 

signs of disease but where the disease is likely to 

occur if the drug is not administered 
 

 “Treatment of Disease”- animals are exhibiting 

disease signs 
 

 “Control of Disease”- decrease the spread of the 

disease when a percentage of the animals in the 

group have exhibited disease signs and the 

clinically sick are being individually treated 

 

Antibiotics are sometimes a necessary part of raising 

food animals.  Without them, animal welfare may be 

compromised and food safety may be put at risk.  By 

regulating animal medicine more closely, the 

government can assure the public that farmers use 

antibiotics responsibility and do not pose a risk to 

human health.   
 

Source:  Heather Conrow, livestock specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Tax Issues 

 
 

Typically in January most 

farmers are thinking about 

finishing up the previous year 

records and setting up 

appointments to see their tax 

preparer.  Those things continue 

to be very important and high 

priority, but while thinking about 

taxes following are some new 

things to consider. 

 

Beginning in 2017, employers must file their 

information returns (W-2, 1099-MISC for non-

employee compensation) with the Social Security 

Administration by January 31. For several years, 

January 31st has been the date the forms are required 

to be provided to the employees and independent 

contractors.  The change is that now those forms are 

due to Social Security by January 31st.  In past years if 

they were submitted by paper copy they were due the 

end of February and if filed electronically they were 

due the end of March.  So, whether you do them 

 

 
yourself, or if you have your tax preparer file them for 

you be sure to get them in.  Tax preparers would 

appreciate the information in early January.  This 

change was part of the Protecting Americans from Tax 

Hikes (PATH) Act signed into law December 2015. 

 

The penalties per W-2 or 1099-MISC for missing the 

January 31st deadline are as follows:   

 less than 30 days late - $50 

 more than 30 days through July 31st - $100 

 after Aug. 1st or not filed - $260 

  

The reason for the change in filing dates is to help 

prevent fraud.  There were many fraudulent returns 

submitted after January 31st and before the forms were 

filed.   

 

Another IRS change or repair regulation is the tangible 

property regulation de minimis safe harbor.  De 

minimis is a Latin word meaning “too minimal to merit 

consideration”.  Basically, it means taxpayers may 

elect to deduct the cost of tangible property, rather than 

recovering the cost through depreciation expense.  The 

deduction increased from $500 to $2,500 per item.  The 

most likely example would be small equipment 

purchases.  It is best not to use this on something which 

may increase in value, or it may increase the tax owed 

later when sold.    

 

This past fall, the Missouri legislature overrode the 

Governor’s veto of Senate Bill 641.  The bill creates a 

state income tax deduction for disaster payments 

related to livestock programs.  Examples of livestock 

disaster payments include livestock indemnity 

payments, pasture insurance, livestock risk protection 

insurance and many others.  This law is retroactive to 

January 1, 2014 and applies only to USDA disaster 

declared counties.  This winter a review of past records 

may be warranted to determine if an amended state tax 

return is needed, or visit with a tax preparer.  The 

Missouri Department of Revenue is still determining 

the final interpretation of this law.  

 

The PATH Act addressed Section 179 and bonus 

depreciation.  Section 179 maximum “expensing” 

deductions is now permanent with the 2017 amount 

being $500,000.  The 2017 amount for maximum first 

year additional depreciation (bonus depreciation) is 

50%.  Bonus depreciation will decrease in 2018 to 

40%. 

 

There is a high probability there will be some sort of 



federal tax change in 2017, with the change in 

administration.  It will be interesting to follow any 

changes and share the farm related issues in this 

newsletter.   
 

Source:  Mary Sobba, ag business specialist 
 
 

2016 Show-Me-Select Heifer Sale 
 

The Northeast Missouri Show-Me-Select 

Replacement heifer sale in Palmyra, Missouri, on 

December 10th, averaged $2,054. 

 

The MU educational heifer management program 

included 20 producers with 240 heifers. The heifers 

were bred to sires with calving-ease and growth 

genetics.  The top lot sold belonged to Keithley/

Jackson and brought $2,800. 

 

Highest average price from a consignor was $2,522 on 

9 head from Keithley/Jackson, Frankford, Mo. Other 

top consignors were Kirby Latimer, first time 

consignor from Hunnewell Mo. $2,300 on 4 head; 

Gene and Kim Dryden, Hannibal, Mo. $2,214 on 14 

head; and Prairie View Farms, Monroe City, Mo. 

$2,188 on 21 head.  

 

Forty-one buyers purchased just under $500,000 

worth of bred heifers. Twenty-five repeat buyers 

purchased 169 head, or 70 percent of the total 

consignment. Calving surveys returned by these 

buyers provide important information to consignors to 

improve animals consigned to future sales.   

 

The Show-Me-Select heifer development program 

takes nearly a year to complete. The heifers undergo a 

pre-breeding examination usually 4 to 8 weeks before 

to breeding.  This exam includes a pelvic 

measurement, reproductive tract score, and weight.  

Heifers may be bred artificially or by natural service.  

Sires must meet specific calving ease EPD 

requirements based upon breed.  This year 170 head, 

or 71 percent, of the heifers in the sale were 

synchronized and bred AI. The choice to AI had a $57 

price advantage over those bred naturally in the sale. 

 

Heifers must be pregnancy tested within 90 days of 

breeding by a veterinarian to determine expected 

calving date.  The use of ultrasound has helped many 

of the veterinarians improve their accuracies on 

calving dates.  During the development period the 

heifers undergo an extensive health program and are 

vaccinated at weaning, pre-breeding, and pregnancy 

examination as well as treated several times for internal 

and external parasites.  Heifers are also screened for 

blemishes, body condition, muscling and structural 

soundness by an MU Extension livestock specialist and 

USDA graders. 

 

Averages of other Show-Me-Select sales from fall 

2016 were Farmington, $1,518 on 117 head; Joplin, 

$1,651 on 364 head; Kirksville, $1,731 on 149 head; 

Kingsville, $1,910 on 148 head; and Fruitland, $1,962 

on 96 head. 

 

This was the 20th year for the Show-Me-Select heifer 

sale in Palmyra and over 35,800 heifers have been 

through the program and 5,831 head have been sold. 

There were several new consignors this year and more 

are expected to start next year. If you are interested in 

the program, contact your local MU Extension 

livestock specialist. 
 

Source:  Daniel Mallory, livestock specialist 
 
 

The Affordable Care Act carries 

into 2017 
 

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) will be around in the 

coming year.  What is known is: 

 There are fewer companies offering plans through 

the marketplace and premiums have increased 

 Penalties for not having health insurance coverage 

have increased 

 Premium tax credits are available to reduce the cost 

of the monthly charge to carry the policy if eligible 

 Eligibility is based on income and family size   

 Cost can be determined by going through the 

marketplace with a navigator or Certified 

Application Counselor, which may also be an agent 

or broker   

 There is no cost for this service, but there are a few 

items needed to make the determination.  These 

include: Social Security numbers, W-2s or other 

proof of income (e.g., 1099 or 1040), and employer 

information for every person being applied for 

  

Open enrollment continues until January 31, 2017.  

After January, if life situations change, special 

enrollment might be an option.   Special enrollment 

situations include:  
 

 Gaining or becoming a dependent 

 Gaining lawful presence in the U.S. 

 The Marketplace made enrollment errors 
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 Qualified Health Plan violates a provision of the 

plan 

 Moving to another state or another area of 

Missouri 

 Gaining or losing eligibility status for premium tax 

credit or cost-sharing reductions 

 Losing health insurance due to a job loss 

 Graduating college and losing student insurance 

 

The penalty for not having health insurance for 2016 

is 2.5% of yearly income above the filing threshold or 

a flat fee of $695 per adult and $347.50 per child 

through age 18 (flat fee capped at $2,085 per family). 

The higher of the two will be assessed. Beginning in 

2017, the flat fee will be adjusted for inflation. 

 

Penalties are assessed through the tax-filing process.  

The penalty for not having coverage in 2015 was paid 

when filing taxes in 2016. The penalty is assessed 

based on number of months without health insurance 

for the year.  There is no penalty if insurance was had 

for nine months of the year. 

 

It should be noted the following form may need to be 

included with an income tax return: 

 Form 8965 to document exemptions 

The following forms are provided by insurers to help 

with income tax preparation: 

 Form 1095-A with a Marketplace plan  

 Form 1095-B with coverage under a public 

program like MO HealthNet (Medicaid or CHIP)  

 Form 1095-C with employer-provided insurance 

 

If one does not comply with the mandate and is not 

exempt, the IRS has two options: To ask for the 

money or to reduce the size of the tax refund. 

 

To answer specific questions, a team of regional 

extension specialists in the Northeast Region can be 

contacted through your local extension office or  

http://extension.missouri.edu/insure/northeast.aspx  

 
Source:  Darla Campbell ag business specialist 

Wishing Everyone a 
Happy, Safe and 

Healthy New Year! 

http://extension.missouri.edu/insure/northeast.aspx

